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   CONIFERS PRIMARY SCHOOL

     NEWSLETTER 1
Dear Parents and Carers                                                                                                                3 September 2015
Welcome back to Conifers Primary School. I hope you have all had a good Summer break. It was wonderful to see all the children returning (or starting) school looking so smart in their uniform, thank you for ensuring that they did.

Staffing Changes
There are several staffing changes this September. I am sure you will join me in welcoming our new staff to the school community. Miss Ryan joins us as a Year 3 teacher and Miss Antony will be teaching in Year 1. Two new Teaching Assistants have also joined us, Mrs Schneider who will be in Reception and Ms Hague who will be working in Year 6. 

The Governors have agreed for me to reduce my working week. From this September I will only be working four days a week. Mrs Charlton-Garrard, currently Deputy Head will be Acting Head on the day I am not in school, normally a Friday. As many of you know Mrs Charlton-Garrard and I work very closely together with Ms Roper as Assistant Head and we do not consider that there will be any noticeable difference to the leadership of the school. After considerable thought I have decided that I will officially be retiring from my role as Headteacher at Easter, not an easy decision as I have been Headteacher now since Conifers Primary started in 2004! The Governing Body are already looking at advertising for my replacement and will keep you fully informed. 

Ofsted

If you remember at the very end of last term we had an Ofsted inspection, it recognised Conifers as being a good school.   I attach a copy of the report with this newsletter, it celebrates all that we do well at Conifers and I would like to thank you all for your continuing support.
Emergency Contacts

Enclosed with this letter is a new home contact form to ensure we have up-to-date telephone contact numbers – PLEASE RETURN TO SCHOOL ASAP – as you know there are occasions when it is vital to contact you or a member of your family quickly!  I understand that our new texting service works well for reminders etc. but it does rely on you informing us of any changes to phone numbers.

Grounds works

You will have noticed that there have been considerable changes in the school grounds with the disappearance of the ‘mounds’. The work is not yet complete as we are awaiting an all-weather surface to be installed and there will also be a new Trim Trail / adventure play area which the children, through the school council, have chosen. We had hoped for this work to be completed during the summer holidays, but I am assured that it should be finished by half term. It will give the children more play space during wet weather and also provide additional play equipment. In the meantime please remind all children to keep away from these areas at the beginning and end of the school day. 
Medical Information

If your child has a medical condition, (asthma, allergies etc.) please make sure you also complete these details, so that we have all the relevant information concerning your children. If your child suffers from asthma and needs to have an inhaler in school, please collect a form from the office as our asthma records also need updating. We ask that your child has 2 clearly named inhalers in school if possible, one to be kept in the classroom and one in the medical room.  

Parent Meetings

During the next couple of weeks each Year group will be holding a meeting for parents of children in their class to explain timetables, procedures, the behaviour charter, homework etc. You will be receiving further details of these meetings shortly. I realise some of you who work may be unable to attend but every parent will receive notes from the meetings outlining the main discussion points.

Parent/Teacher Discussions

We will have formal parent consultation meetings on 21 October 3:30 – 6pm and 22 October 6-8pm. However, I know that some of you may wish to discuss minor concerns with your children’s teachers before this. Teachers are happy to see you before and after school, by prior arrangement.
Rights Respecting School Week 

We are starting the school year with a whole school RRS week. You will receive further details soon.
Office Phonecalls

The office staff frequently receive large amounts of phone calls late in the school day regarding the collection of children. It can be very difficult to ensure children get these messages as we often have assemblies at the end of the day and children are not in their classrooms. The office staff, rightfully, become anxious that messages are not received.
Please help us by:

· Informing class teachers in the morning should there be different collection arrangements preferably by a letter/note (or tell the class teacher when children line up on the playground)
· Telephone the school before 1pm so that a note can be put in the register at the start of the afternoon

Whilst I realise there can be occasional emergencies, we cannot guarantee messages get to the children.

School Website – www.conifers.dorset.sch.uk 

May I also remind you that copies of newsletters, children’s learning, homework and general school information can all be found on our school website. You can also access important policies and procedures such as Child Protection Policy, Code of Conduct, Safeguarding Policy and Internet Safety from this website. We have recently updated dates for this term, although I do include some with this letter.

Attendance 

Please remember that we do encourage you to telephone the school on the first day of your child’s absence from school and would like a letter from you on their return. School starts every morning promptly at 8.45am. Please make sure your child arrives on time.
Holidays in Term Time
As regular attendance is essential, it is expected that parents will take their holidays during school holiday times. Holidays are not authorised in term time. You may request a leave of absence form for exceptional circumstances.
Family Assembly

This will now be held on a Wednesday at 9am NOT a Friday. All parents / grandparents of children in Years 1 and 2 welcome. 
Uniform
At Conifers we pride ourselves on how smart our children are in their uniform. Here are a few reminders for you:
· PLEASE ENSURE YOUR CHILD’S BELONGINGS ARE NAMED!

·  Children in Years 3, 4, 5 and 6 should be wearing a school tie.

· Trainers are not school uniform. Older children may change into trainers at lunchtimes but our policy is that children wear low-heeled black school shoes.

· Girls should not be wearing leggings under their skirts/dresses.

· PE kits should be clearly named and remain in school at all times. 
· Reading book bags need to be brought in everyday.
· Jewellery should not be worn, except watches or single stud earrings.

· Sensible haircuts please, not spiked ‘mohican’ style, highlighted/dyed hairstyles or ‘tramlines’.

Further details of our school uniform can be found on our website.

September 2016
I know it seems very early to be thinking about it but if you have a child who is due to start school in September 2016, please make sure they are registered. You can do this by collecting an application form from the school office or online through www.dorsetforyou.com (please keep a record of your reference number). If you should know of anyone else that wishes their child to start at this school in 2016 please remind them to register too as the first application round closes January 2016!!
As always, please don’t hesitate to contact me or any member of staff if you have any concerns. We all have the same purpose – your children’s best interests at heart.

Yours sincerely

Mrs R G Hiscock

Headteacher
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